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Vision Statement 
 

To be the facility of choice for residential aged care in the 
Wyndham community. 

 
 

Mission & Purpose Statement 
 

To provide premier resident - centred care for the aged within our 
high-quality facilities. 

 
 

Our Values 
 

Wyndham Focus 
Engagement … With Stakeholders 
Community Ownership 
Accountability … of Staff, Service Providers, Management 
Respect … for Residents, Families and Staff 
Excellence … in all We Do 

 

 

  



Chairman’s Report 

The 2018/19 year represented a time of change for Manor Court, with new faces joining 

the management team as well as the completion of the long-awaited redevelopment of 

our Knight and Gardiner Memory Support Unit. 

A key priority for 2018/19 was the implementation of the new Aged Care standards which 

have a focus on resident choice – whilst this is something that has always been reflected 

in our approach to clinical care, it took a great deal of work from the management team 

to ensure this is reflected in systems and processes and for appropriate reporting to 

occur. 

It was pleasing to end the financial year with a favourable financial result – the last 18 months have been 

difficult for the aged care sector and we are incredibly proud of how Manor Court continues to perform in this 

environment.  

I would like to acknowledge the outstanding leadership of our Managing Director, Ross Smith, Accountant 

Adela Lupsa and board members Callum Scott and Nik Tsadarkis for their sound financial advice. 

 A great deal of planning for the upgrade to Knight and Gardiner took place throughout the first half of 2018/19 

to ensure we got the design of the new space right. There is so much new research into how people living 

with memory issues can be supported through their environment and we were pleased to work with Bryant 

Alsop architects to achieve the best outcome for our current and future residents. Undertaking the building 

works whilst the residents remained in the area at night required major logistical planning and a great deal of 

effort from staff and I would like to thank them for going above and beyond to make the success of the project 

possible.  

Equally, the Board and management team would like to extend our sincere thanks to the residents of Knight 

and Gardiner and their families for being so patient for the duration of the project. I hope that the result was 

worth the inconvenience – the fit out of the speciality ladies and men’s activity areas will continue in 2019/20 

and this will provide additional sensory experiences for residents. 

 The support of the Rotary Club of Werribee must also be acknowledged – with a $20,000 donation being 

made to the upgrade of Knight and Gardiner. As a not for profit facility, it is contributions such as this that are 

so important and I would like to thank the Rotary Club of Werribee for their continued support of Manor Court. 

 In April 2019 we welcomed Frances Fraser as the new Director of Nursing at Manor Court. Frances has 

brought with her a wealth of experience in the aged care sector as well as a real passion for best practice 

approach to lifestyle management. Frances has already proven to be a great addition to our management 

team. We are so lucky to be supported by outstanding staff led by Ross Smith, Frances Fraser and our 

outstanding chef Carmelo Santo – and we thank everyone for their continued support throughout 2018/19. 

Next year we look forward to completing further building upgrades to modernise some of the older areas of 

the facility.  

We will also commence recruitment for a new CEO, with our Managing Director Ross Smith retiring in 

2019/20. We are so pleased that Ross will remain as a Board Member for Manor Court as his knowledge and 

dedication is invaluable.  

Thanks to the Board for their ongoing contribution – 2019/20 is expected to be another challenging and 

rewarding year. 

 

Emily Keogh 

Chairman 

  



$400,000 Upgrade 

 to Knight & Gardiner Memory Support Unit 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Rotary Club of Werribee President Graham Roper presented a 

cheque for $20,000 to Chairman Emily Keogh to replace the 

furniture in the new upgraded unit. 

 

 

 



Memory Support Unit – Ladies Activity Room 

 

 

 

 

 



Memory Support Unit – Men’s Activity Room 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Managing Director report 

The 12 months to 30 June 2019, has been the toughest on record for the aged care 

industry, by a long way.  

The industry was subject to nearly 12 months of constant negative reporting in the 

television & print media, which ultimately forced the Federal Government to establish the 

Aged Care Royal Commission in October 2018. 

Our industry is scrutinised like no other industry in the country. We rarely get a 

compliment or a pat on the back, but when something goes wrong, we get kicked & the 

world is told about it. We are an extremely resilient industry, that just keeps getting back 

up after each fall. Many in the industry are speculating about the number of providers who have been knocked 

down again, that will find it too hard to get back up. 

The announcement of the Aged Care Royal Commission had an immediate impact on the aged care industry, 

right across Australia.   

▪ Public opinion of the aged care industry sunk to an all-time low. 
▪ Public perception was that elder abuse was widespread, and not limited to a small number of facilities, 

which was the case. 
▪ Enquiries for residential care stopped overnight. 
▪ Facilities providing a high level of service were forced to defend their reputation as quality providers. 
▪ Average occupancy Australia wide started falling, from 94% when the Royal Commission was 

announced, to current levels of 90%. 

We have just recently been advised, that the Federal Government has extended the finish date for the Aged 

Care Royal Commission by 6 months to 31 October 2020. Consumer confidence in residential care remains 

low, and is unlikely to improve in the short term. Leaving the industry in a state of flux for another 6 months 

defies logic, and appears to be a political decision aimed at delaying the inevitable commission 

recommendation, which is that the government will ultimately have to significantly increase funding of aged 

care services. 

Financial Results 

The financial results for the 12 months to 30 June 2019 were: 

⬧ Actual trading profit of $705,000 compared to a budget trading profit of $675,000. 

⬧ Net profit $306,000 compared to a budget of $288,000.  

This figure includes $123,600 of temporary funding from the Federal Government to assist with 

implementation of the new accreditation standards. 

This was a pretty good result, considering the tough trading conditions we experienced during the year. 

Factors that contributed to the result were. 

⬧ Occupancy permanent & respite, stopped on the announcement of the Aged Care Royal Commission. 

⬧ Our essential services, gas, electricity & water continued to rise during the year. We installed a 100kw 
solar panel system, which will save us $30,000 of electricity a year. 

⬧ During the year we engaged an investment adviser to invest part of our surplus funds in the equities 
market, due to falling returns from our term deposit holdings. The portfolio has performed well above 
the term deposit returns. 

Accreditation 

Our full three-year accreditation audit occurred on 31.07.2018 & 01.08.2018, and our license to operate has 

been extended until 27.10.2021. 

⬧ During the year we were subject to two unannounced accreditation visits on 14.01.2019, & 
27.05.2019. We were found to be fully compliant in all standards audited during these visits. 

⬧ The Quality Agency aims to conduct two unannounced visits during each financial year. 

From 01.07.2019 the Federal Government has introduced new Accreditation Standards. The single 

accreditation system applies to any person receiving federal government for providing aged care services. 



Staff 

We currently have 109 staff on our books, which equates to 1.18 staff per resident at current occupancy 

levels. Our average years of service for permanent staff is 7.9 years, up from 7.2 years in the previous period. 

This recognises the very stable workforce we have built up over the last few years. 24% of our permanent 

staff have 10 years’ service or greater. This is important for residents, as familiar staff make it far easier for 

residents to adapt to residential care. 

During the year Mara D’Rosario – Kitchen Assistant achieved 15 years’ service. 

We thank all of our staff for the efforts made to ensure we provide the best service possible to the residents. 

Volunteers 

We thank our small team of volunteers, who assist us activities & lifestyle for the residents.  

Unfortunately, volunteering has been in decline across most sectors for at least 10 years, as a lot of people 

are not prepared to give their time up to volunteer, unless they are going to be paid. This is a shame. 

We are always on the lookout for more volunteers.  

We thank all of the volunteers who have worked at Manor Court during the year.  

Capital Improvements 

Running an aged care facility is akin to painting the West Gate Bridge. The process of maintaining & 

upgrading facilities never stops. As soon as you think you are finished, it is time to start again. 

Board has continued to ensure that our buildings and fixtures are maintained in top condition. During 

2018/2019 we spent $575,000 on improvements to our existing buildings, and the replacement of equipment.  

The major items were: 

▪ Upgrade Knight & Gardiner Memory Support Unit - $308,400 (Balance paid in July 2019) 

▪ 100kw Solar Panel System – $128,700 

▪ Nursing equipment previously hired - $22,700 

▪ Upgrade fire panel from zones to individual detectors - $20,700 

▪ New DECT Phone system, and replacement of IT equipment - $48,500 

▪ General replacements - $50,600 

The Board has approved the extension of the Rotary Dining Room, and the upgrade of the adjoining 

courtyard. We are currently preparing architectural drawings and obtaining quotes. We are aiming for this 

work to be completed around Christmas 2019 or shortly after. 

The Board has budgeted for a major upgrade of the kitchen in the first half of 2020. The kitchen is 40 years 

old, and is becoming difficult to maintain. The upgrade will involve removal of walls to improve work flow, 

replacement floor & wall surfaces, consolidation of coolrooms, and creation of more workable space. 

Knight & Gardiner Memory Support Unit 

In August 2019 we completed the upgrade of the Knight & Gardiner Memory Support Unit. The unit was 

designed by Bryant Alsop Architects, who were given a brief to create open usable space, with best practice 

dementia building design. 

We engaged Landbuild Builders, from Williams Landing, as they best met our essential criteria, which was to 

complete the works while the residents still slept in their rooms at night, and to meet strict time deadlines. 

The works were completed 1 week earlier than scheduled, thanks to Landbuild and the great effort by Manor 

Court staff moving residents in and out of the area each day, while the works were underway.  

We are extremely proud of how the building works turned out, and the new men’s & lady’s areas, that were 

fitted out by Frances & Adela. Staff have indicated to us that the residents are far more settled in the new 

area, as they have space and quiet areas for activities. 

Senior Management Staff 

Nursing 

During the year we had some significant changes to our senior nursing team. This allowed us to look internally 

& externally, and to expand our team. 



 Frances Fraser joined the team as Director of Nursing. Frances has a wealth of experience, and will 
be a valuable member of our team. 

 Frances will be supported by 2IC registered nurse Amelia Kissack who joined us recently.  

 Shyni Vinod has worked with Manor Court for 8 years as an Enrolled Nurse. Shyni qualified as a 
registered nurse in 2018, so she has been able to join the senior nurse team. 

 Nav Singh was also an Enrolled Nurse with Manor Court, and like Shyni qualified as a registered 
nurse and joined our senior nursing team. 

Frances and Amelia are exceptionally good trainers, and we are seeing the rapid development of Shyni & 

Nav, and our other nursing staff. 

Services 

Carmelo Santo – Chef & Services Manager has been with us nearly 24 years, and looks after the cooking, 

cleaning & laundry. Carmelo is assisted by second chef Nitin Kaushik. Our meals are a focus at Manor Court, 

as our residents rank meals as one of the most important aspects of living at Manor Court.  

Administration 

Adela Lupsa joined the team 18 months ago, and looks after the accounting, IT & administration functions. 

She has fitted in really well to our management team, and also recently took on some Marketing functions. 

Other 

Sharon Smith has been with us 20 years, and runs the Lifestyle Department. Mick Micallef runs our 

Maintenance Department, and has been with us 19 years. 

Infleunza & Gastroenteritis 

The Department of Health warned us early this year, that early influenza numbers were suggesting that winter 

2019 could be as bad as two years ago, when 650 aged care residents were hospitalised, and there were 

100 deaths. 

We acted promptly, and 100% of our staff were immunized, and every resident except two who refused, were 

vaccinated. This is a terrific result. Equally as importantly, visitors with a runny nose or a sniffle, kept away 

until they were clear.  

Illnesses spread rapidly in the residential care environment, and we are proud that we only ended up with a 

few colds & sniffles, and we were able to keep all of our residents safe. Thanks to the staff, residents & 

families. 

Solar Power 

In October 2018 we installed a 100kw solar panel system, at a cost of around $130,000. At its peak in summer, 

the system was working at 98%, and providing one third of our summer electricity.  

The system has an expected life of 25 years, and we should provide a payback of around 6 years. 

The Future Direction for Manor Court 

Three or four years ago, the Board of Manor Court commenced a process to evaluate the viability of growing 

our facility by another 20-30 beds. We acquired two adjoining properties, and were working thru the process. 

The downturn of the aged care industry, that started around 2017, and continued into 2019 with the 

announcement of the Royal Commission, resulted in a reassessment of our goals. We are now facing another 

2 or 3 years of uncertainty, while we wait for the Royal Commission findings, and an indication from the 

Federal Government of the direction the industry is going to go. 

The Royal Commission will hand down its interim report to the government on 31.10.2020. The government 

has said that they will adopt every recommendation made by the Royal Commission, but we wonder if this is 

not just political talk. 

We have had nearly 10 enquiries and reports into the aged care industry in the last 10 years, and the 

government has never adopted all of the findings of each report. Instead they have handpicked what they 

want & what they can afford, and ignored the rest.  

With our rapidly ageing population, the Department of Human Services are predicting a major shortage of 

residential care beds across Australia from 2025, but who is going to invest millions of dollars to build new 



beds, when occupancy is falling rapidly, and there is no certainty from the Federal Government, of how the 

industry will operate post 2020. 

The only certainty from the Royal Commission, is that the Government will impose a mass of new rules, 

regulations, restrictions & penalties on the industry, adding to what is already the most over regulated industry 

in the country. More rules and regulations gives the Government the satisfaction that they have done 

something, but it often just makes the situation worse, and more difficult for operators to survive. 

Aged care is a people business. If the government wants us to improve our service to residents by say 25%, 

then somebody has to pay for us to hire additional staff. That can only come from 2 places, either the 

Government contributes more, or the residents pay more. 

One thing is certain, and that is that the industry will be quite different post 2020, and will never be the same 

as it was 5 or 10 years ago. 

Board 

I would like to thank the Board of Directors for their support during the financial year, and in particular 

Chairman Emily Keogh, and Deputy Chairman Callum Scott, who have been of great assistance to me. 

This year will be my final report as Managing Director of Manor Court. After a bit over 14 years in the role, I 

have decided the time is right to retire. Manor Court will shortly announce my replacement, who will take the 

business through the next phase. The Board have asked me to remain as a Director, to help steer the 

business through these difficult times. 

Aged care is quite a unique industry. There is never enough money to do what you want to. The paperwork 

& bureaucracy drive you mad. Often the expectations of families are greater than we are able to deliver. The 

media are desperate to put us on the front page when something goes wrong, but are not interested when 

we have a good story to tell. Many other industries will pay you a lot more. 

It’s those kind words from our residents that keeps so many good people in our industry. We know we are 

making a difference to peoples lives, and that’s what drives us. 

 

 

Ross A Smith 

Managing Director 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Some 2018-2019 Facts 

• 2019 was our 40th year of 
operation 

• 109 Staff – Permanent & casual 

• 93,300 direct care hours provided 
for year 

• Average year’s service of 
permanent staff 7.9 years 

• 24% of permanent staff have more 
than 10 year’s service 

• 13% of permanent staff have more 
than 15 year’s service 

• Average age of all staff 41 years 

• 425,000 medications dispensed to 
residents for year 

• 109,500 Meals produced this year 

• 22,500 Eggs used for year 

• 15,600 litres of milk used 

• The 8 directors of the company 
have 109 years of time on the 

board. 

  



Manor Court Residents 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 



 

 



 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



Manor Court Staff 

 

 


